MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY MEETING OF BRENT ELEIGH PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON 25 JANUARY 2024 IN THE VILLAGE HALL COMMENCING AT 7.30PM
Present:
Cllr Kevin Went (Chair)

Cllr Martin Austin

Cllr Natalie Helms

Cllr Karen Marshall

Cllr Francesca Scoones

Apologies:
County Cllr Robert Lindsay

In Attendance:
District Cllr Bryn Hurren

William Grosvenor (Clerk to the Council)
One Member of the Public 
Item No
Item discussed

24.01                  Chair’s welcome 
                          Cllr Went welcomed all present to the meeting. 

_________________________________________________________________________________________________
24.02
To receive apologies for absence

                            Apologies for absence were received from County Cllr Lindsay due to a clash of meetings. 
24.03                 Declarations of Interest

24.03.01
To receive Amendments to the Register

                               There were no amendments to the Register. 

24.03.02
To receive Declarations of Pecuniary Interest in Respect of Items on the Agenda

                                  There were no declarations of Pecuniary Interest in respect of Items on the Agenda.  

24.03.03
To receive Declarations of Non Pecuniary Interest in Respect of Items on the Agenda

                               There were no declarations of Non Pecuniary Interest in respect of Items on the Agenda.

24.03.04
To consider Full / Partial Dispensations for Pecuniary Interests Declared 

                               It was noted that there had been no requests for dispensation for Pecuniary Interests declared.
__________________________________________________________________________________________________
24.04                Minutes of the previous meeting

                         It was RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 7 December 2023 and sign them as a true and accurate record. 

                         Proposed by: Cllr Austin                                        Seconded by: Cllr Marshall  
24.05                To receive the District Councillor’s report
                               Cllr Hurren had previously distributed a report which he went through. The text of the report is appended below at Appendix 1. In the context of merging Babergh with Mid-suffolk he indicated that it would be possible to make around £1m worth of savings from a merger. The Lavenham Wellness Centre planning application had now been refused. In the context of neighbourhood planning Cllr Hurren reported that Monks Eleigh is now going ahead with a priorities statement on its own. The Clerk said he will send an email to the Clerk at Monks Eleigh to ascertain the position. 

                              Cllr Marshall stated that she had sent an email to Cllr Hurren asking whether he might use his Locality Budget allocation for Brent Eleigh to fund the purchase de-humidifiers for the Village Hall. Cllr Hurren was positive about that suggestion.     
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
24.06                To receive the County Councillor’s report

                         Cllr Lindsay had previously distributed a report via email to all Councillors in advance of the meeting. It was NOTED with thanks. The text of the report is appended below at Appendix 2. 
                               In a covering note to the report Cllr Lindsay indicated that he has funds for the installation of Wi-Fi in the Village Hall if required. However Cllr Marshall confirmed that it has now been decided not to progress that idea.         

_________________________________________________________________________________
24.07                To discuss any Village matters
                         The following matters were raised:

· The current disrepair in Hall Road caused primarily by surface water flowing along it was raised. The works promised have not been undertaken to remedy the problems which include erosion of the carriageway and flooding in the parking areas. Cllr Helms suggested that further complaints should be made to Highways. 
· Cllr Austin reported that trees along Hall Road were fouling power cables and the matter was reported to UK Power Networks.
· It was reported that to alleviate flooding in Snapes Lane from water escaping from a culvert, a low bund had been created across the byway at a point just before the byway becomes a footpath (Footpath 6). It was AGREED that the Clerk will contact the Rights of Way Team at Suffolk County Council to ask them to investigate with a view to resolving the cause of the problem.       
__________________________________________________________________________________________________
24.08                To receive a report from the Village Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator 
                         There was nothing to report. 
_________________________________________________________________________________                              
24.09                To receive and consider reports on financial and governance matters

24.09.01                 Financial update report
The Clerk tabled copies of the updated cashbook, reserves balance and bank reconciliation, together with the current bank statement, which showed the balance in the Council’s account with Lloyds Bank, as at 24 January 2024, standing at £4,116.71. From that current balance the following sum is continuing to be held as an earmarked reserve:

· £380.34 CIL payment received on 11 October 2021. This has to be expended by October 2026 and will be applied to a specific CIL funded project once more CIL monies are received.
In relation to CIL receipts, Councillors queried why there had been no further payments in respect of the various barn conversion developments approved some time ago. Cllr Hurren said he will make enquiries relating to the position on further CIL monies due in respect of developments which have received planning consent.   

24.09.02                 Approval / ratification of payments
                               There were no payments to be approved / ratified.

24.09.03                To agree the Budget for 2024/25
                         Updated budgets for 2023/24 and for the Council year 2024/25 had been distributed to Members prior to

the meeting and the Clerk tabled copies as well. The budget for 2024/25 contained options for a precept of either £2,800 or £3,000. It was RESOLVED to accept the draft budget for 2024/25 as presented subject to further discussion about the precept requirement. 
                         Proposed by: Cllr Went                                          Seconded by: Cllr Scoones                                                               

24.09.04                To agree the Precept for 2024/25

                              The Clerk reminded Members that the Council’s precept requirement has to be notified to Babergh by 31 January 2024. For 2024/25, the Brent Eleigh taxbase has declined by 2.6%, so if the Band D precept element of the council tax remained the same next year as in 2023/24 (£30.52), it would only yield a total precept of £2,726 rather than the £2,800 collected this year; i.e. to collect the same amount in 2024/25, the Band D precept element would rise to £31.35 – an increase of 2.71%. He distributed financial modelling based on seeking precepts for £2,800, £2,900 and £3,000. If the Council sought a precept of £3,000 the Band D rate would increase to £33.59 – a 10% increase. The Government has already confirmed that parish councils will be free to set their precept rates without capping or referendum. 
                              Following discussion it was RESOLVED by a majority to request a precept of £3,000 for the council year 2024/25. 

                              Proposed by: Cllr Went                                          Seconded by: Cllr Scoones    

24.09.05                Appointment of Internal Auditor

                              Cllr Went confirmed that this is still in hand. 
24.09.06                S137 expenditure limit for 2024/25
                              The Clerk advised that the appropriate sum for the purposes of s137(4)(a) Local Government Act 1972 for 2024/25 is £10.81. This sum, multiplied by the number of electors, would yield approximately £1 500. This provision enables the Council to spend up to that ceiling on purposes for which no other statutory power exists.     

__________________________________________________________________________________________________
24.10                To receive reports from Councillors
24.10.01                 Village Hall heating - update  

                               Cllr Marshall reported that two quotes had been received for a new heating system and a third is in hand in the context of eligibility for grant support from Babergh.
24.10.02                 Memorial bench plaque wording - update 
                               At the previous meeting of the Council it was suggested that the wording should read: ‘Queen Elizabeth II 1952-2022’. However in view of the fact that that only a bare quorum of Councillors was present, it was agreed that a final decision should be made at the January meeting. Following discussion the suggested wording was AGREED. The Clerk will email the wording to Cllr Hurren so that the engraving can be made. 

24.10.03                 Spring litter pick
                               Cllr Went confirmed the date this year to be 16 March starting at 11am.                             

             _________________________________________________________________________________________________  
           24.11                To receive the Clerk’s report  
             24.11.01                 Iron Bridge adjacent to A1141

The Clerk reported back on his exchange of correspondence with the Association for Industrial Archaeology. Overall their response was disappointing. It would seem that if the Council wants to pursue the aim of getting the structure listed then the only realistic option is to use Historic England’s (paid for) enhanced advisory service. This cannot be afforded without support from third parties and Cllr Went will engage with individuals who might be able to assist in some way.             

24.11.02                 Neighbourhood Planning / Joint Neighbourhood Priorities Statement
                               This was covered in Cllr Hurren’s report (see Minute 24.05 above). 
24.11.03                Babergh consultation on draft Scrap Metal policy 2024-29
                              The Council is a statutory consultee for this policy, the aim of which is to combat metal theft and which has to be reviewed at least every 5 years. A copy of the consultation document had previously been distributed to Members and as there were no particular issues for the Council it was AGREED to NOTE the consultation.                               

24.11.04                Validation List consultation
                              The Clerk reported that this consultation, which runs from 22 January to 4 March 2024, relates to the information requirements that will in the future be required by Babergh to “validate” planning applications prior to their being considered. Requirements are set to become more onerous, with householder applications now running to over 13 pages. It was AGREED to NOTE the consultation.  
_________________________________________________________________________________________________

24.12                 Planning issues
24.12.01                To consider updates on planning applications 
                              1.      DC/23/05327 – Cobblers, Snapes Lane – works to trees in a conservation area.

Planning consent was GRANTED on 8 December 2023.  
2.     DC/23/05479 – Tudor Cottage – mounting solar PV panels on cart lodge roof.
Planning consent was REFUSED on 19 January 2024. The reasons for refusal related to the failure to provide sufficient information to enable planners to assess the potential impact of the proposal on the significance and setting of heritage assets.    

3.    DC/23/02659 – Second Meadow Stables, Brent Eleigh Road, Lavenham – outline application   for Wellness Centre. 
Planning consent was REFUSED on 12 January 2024.  Reasons for refusal were listed as the proposal site being outside the Lavenham settlement boundary and the proposal failing to meet any exceptions to that policy, lack of accessibility and flood risk issues.    
4. DC/23/05755 – Laxfield House Residential Care Home – works to trees in a conservation area.
Planning consent was GRANTED on 12 January 2024.  
            _________________________________________________________________________________________________

            24.13                Date of next meeting
    The next Ordinary Meeting will be held on 21 March 2024 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
________________________________________________________________________________
24.14                Chair’s closing remarks
                             The Chair thanked everyone for attending the meeting. There being no further business the meeting    closed at 9.05pm.
APPENDIX 1: REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR BRYN HURREN
Firstly the annual debate on our budget setting for 24/25. With a predicted deficit of £1.8 m, this has become controversial again because along with everything else, we have to review, along with the proposal to make Babergh and Mid Suffolk one sovereign council, the level of cost and income from running our car parking service. This is at the moment subsidised by the council tax payers to an amount that is not entirely clear, until councilors have all the facts before them.

We are told that the cost to Babergh DC, to run, police and repair all our car parks, is just short of £480,000 but we are not quite sure of the income we get through long term parking charges and fines etc. My group at full council has asked for more details to enable us to make a balanced decision on behalf of our residents and council tax payers.

There is no such thing as free parking, it is either funded by the users or the rate payer as a whole, who may not be a user or even have a car at all. Is that justified??

The main share of our costs to run the car parks is the government levied Business rates which currently stand at just short of £300,000. While I personally support free car parking for the user for 90 minutes to help churn and trade in the market towns, this is becoming ever harder to balance without the DC having the finances to facilitate it and keeping other services and general benefits, such as grants and subsidies as well.

More controversially nationally is the great post office scandal, I am sure that now the real truth is coming out it will be sorted out quite quickly after over 20 odd years of hurt for the innocent Sub postmasters and mistresses. We can but hope that the chain of brilliant branches in our villages, town and cities will survive the Fujitsu/government incompetence and cover up. Please everyone go into your local branch and see how much the foot soldiers can offer and do for you.
Good news across BMS is that we have managed to build 128 new affordable homes in 2023; this is as a result of exception sites put forward by communities, windfall sites from private development sites and new homes we have built on our own council owned land.

One piece of bad news is that we have had to sell 9 as a result of the dreadful, still in place, right to buy legislation from a long bygone era. Still a really good effort with a net gain of 119 homes.

As part of our extending the future housing needs requirements well into the future of our long term Joint Local Plan, BMS has invited landowners / developers to submit land that might be suitable for housing development, to approach the council and engage with us to fulfil our housing needs into the future. This process is called A call for sites and will run until spring.

It is hoped that this process will guarantee us housing land into the future.

It is very important that with our JLP stage one in place, that we decide our own future development and not let it be decided by government inspectors at appeal.

A good time to highlight the importance of our environmental team, it was recently reported to me by a local resident that a new business was coming to a high street in our area - an American confectionary and vape shop. Upon consultation with local members, who also had concerns about this establishment, I referred it to our environmental team at BMS.

They had noticed the presence of this new outlet and had dropped cards in asking to visit without response. Upon my request they made a statutory visit and found that:
· They were planning sell US confectionary that is illegal in UK due to non-permitted ingredients

· There was failure to provide health warnings on products which contain colour and other additives that cause hyperactivity in children along with vapes being age and nicotine restricted

· Also there was a lack of hot water and washing facilities for staff.

The premises were given a 1 out of five, as a score on the door, and the management was advised not to open until these issues had been rectified; also that the environmental team would visit again in two weeks and also refer the premises to the CC Trading standards Dept.

The appeal against the BMS refusal for 64 houses in Boxford has taken place and will be a first test for our new part adopted JLP, we all wait with some confidence but also trepidation.

I did after your last meeting express grave concerns regarding the planning application at second meadow in Lavenham, I feel the issues regarding potential flooding and the risks of building within the flood plain are very great and should be avoided.

Any guidance on prospects of carrying out the people and place plan would be useful.

My locality budget for your village of approx. £250.00 is available until the end of March 24

As a result of questions, our bio-diversity officer is Richard.parmee@baberghmidsuffolk.gov.uk  

APPENDIX 2: REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR ROBERT LINDSAY
New bus services?

Some small Government funding has been made available for bus improvements and I have been encouraging parish councils to put in bids for new or improved bus services in our rural Cosford division which is very deprived of such services. 

· Monks Eleigh PC’s request for a dial a ride minibus that would take people in the villages of Cosford to Lavenham and Hadleigh to join backbone routes between Bury and Sudbury and Hadleigh and Sudbury has been approved by the county council. This could be very useful for Brent Eleigh residents. The county council will have to open talks with GoStart and Hadleigh Community Transport about how and whether they can run it.

· A bid by Lavenham PC for an improved 753 service between Bury and Sudbury, for an extra evening service and pick up at the Health Centre has also been approved. It will also depend on Chambers agreeing.

· Bildeston and Hitcham’s bid for a five/six day a week service between Hadleigh and Stowmarket where, in my view, we have a big gap in services, has been refused.    
County Budget proposes £64m budget cuts over 2 years
The complete axing of £535k funding for arts and museums has attracted the headlines and will impact places like Theatre Royal Bury St Edmunds. It will also impact vulnerable elderly and children from across the county who are supported by groups like Suffolk Artslink and Dance East and Food Museum.

Other cuts:

£11m staffing costs, initially by not replacing vacancies. The county is taking £16m from reserves and £2.2m from the risk reserve. There is a warning in the papers that the remaining £20m in risk reserve is now below the level need to provide full confidence that the council’s financial risk reserve is adequate. 
The biggest cuts are in Adult and Community Services where they are proposing cutting £28m next year, £15m more than planned. There are warnings from officers in the papers that the cuts for adult care “may result in an increase in customer complaints”. 
The county is also cutting all funding for skills development and apprenticeship programmes. It warns that this means it is likely that the number of young people in Suffolk not in education, employment or training will rise as a result. 
The programme to decarbonise and retrofit school buildings to meet zero carbon targets is being stopped from the end of this financial year. £3.57m will have been spent on this in the current year. 
Over two years £3m will be cut from the £5m Housing Related Support budget which enables vulnerable people to live independently and helps stave off homelessness. The council papers say costs will be “rebalanced” which I assume means persuading the district councils take up the burden. 
The Bury St Edmunds records office will be closed and records centralised at the Hold, Ipswich.
Former Children’s Centres, now called Family Hubs, will be “redesigned” in an unspecified way following a public consultation next financial year to save £700k.   .  
